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1             JUDGE BENN:  Pursuant to the direction

2 of the Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call

3 Docket No. 12-0580.  This is New Century Telecom,

4 an Application for a Certificate of Authority to

5 operate as a reseller of telecommunication services

6 in the state of Illinois.

7                  Can I have counsel for the

8 Applicant introduce herself for the record, please?

9              MS. WALLACE:  On behalf of New Century

10 Telecom is Joanna Georgatsos-Wallace.  I will spell

11 my maiden name and my last name for the record.  It

12 is G-E-O-R-G-A-T-S-O-S.  My last name is Wallace,

13 W-A-L-L-A-C-E.  I am an attorney with the firm of

14 Marashlian and Donohue.  The firm is located at

15 1420 Spring Hill Drive, Suite 401, McLean, Virginia

16 22102.

17              JUDGE BENN:  And who do you have with

18 you today, Counsel?

19              MS. WALLACE:  I have Ms. Karyn Bartel.

20 She will be the witness for the Applicant.

21              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.

22              MS. WALLACE:  I will let Ms. Bartel
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1 spell her name for you and provide her current

2 address information.

3              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Ms. Bartel, I will

4 swear you in first.  Do you swear to tell the truth ,

5 the whole truth and nothing but the truth?

6              MS. BARTEL:  Yes, your Honor.

7             JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Please spell your

8 name for the court reporter.

9              MS. BARTEL:  Okay.  The first name is

10 Karyn.  It is K-A-R-Y-N.  The last name is Bartel,

11 B-A-R-T-E-L.  The address is 3050 Royal Boulevard

12 South, Suite 175, and that is in Alpharetta, Georgi a

13 30022.

14              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Before we go any

15 further, I must note that this Application has been

16 initiated by New Century Telecom, Incorporated,

17 seeking authority to provide resell interexchange

18 telecommunication services pursuant to Section 13-4 04

19 of the Public Utilities Act.

20              I am also noting that this is an

21 evidentiary hearing and the Applicant must show

22 it possesses sufficient technical, financial and
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1 managerial resources to provide telecommunication

2 services in the State of Illinois.

3                  Counsel, before we proceed, do

4 you have any preliminary motions you would like

5 to offer?

6              MS. WALLACE:  Your Honor, at this

7 time, I would like to move for the admission of the

8 pre-filed testimony of Ms. Bartel as an exhibit to

9 the hearing.  The testimony was filed through the

10 eDocket system on December 13, 2012.  This will

11 allow us to move through the hearing without runnin g

12 through additional questions and answers with

13 Ms. Bartel.

14              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Before I do that,

15 I will ask you if you -- in which states are you

16 licensed to practice law?

17              MS. WALLACE:  Currently, I'm licensed

18 to practice law in the states of Maryland and the

19 District of Columbia.

20              JUDGE BENN:  And to your knowledge,

21 does the state of Maryland or District of Columbia

22 allow attorneys from Illinois to appear in
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1 administrative forums under a term of reciprocity?

2              MS. WALLACE:  To my knowledge, your

3 Honor, the state of Maryland permits non-licensed

4 attorneys to represent clients before administrativ e

5 agencies.

6              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Then I will consid er

7 your statement and part of your oral motion to appe ar

8 pro hac vice for the purposes of this hearing and I

9 will also allow you to move the pre-filed testimony

10 of Karyn Bartel filed on our eDocket on December 13 ,

11 2012, into the record.

12                  Now, I will turn the hearing over

13 to you to ask any preliminary questions of your

14 witness.

15              MS. WALLACE:  Your Honor, at this

16 time I do not have any additional questions for

17 Ms. Bartel.  We will stand on the direct testimony

18 of Ms. Bartel as pre-filed.

19              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  And do you have

20 any other questions or are you moving into the

21 record the Application and all of its exhibits?

22              MS. WALLACE:  Yes, your Honor.
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1              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  I will grant

2 your motion to move the Application and all the

3 accompanying exhibits into the record.

4                  I will move forward with my

5 questions for Ms. Bartel.

6           C R O S S - E X A M I N A T I O N

7                    by Judge Benn

8      Q.   Ms. Bartel?

9      A.   Yes, your Honor.

10      Q.   Okay.  First of all, can you tell me wher e

11 was the corporation incorporated?

12      A.   It was -- it was in Virginia, the state o f

13 Virginia.

14      Q.   And will the corporate name on the

15 Application be the same name that appears on the

16 certificate, if granted?

17      A.   Yes, your Honor.

18      Q.   Okay.  Will you be using assumed names

19 or doing business as names under the certificate?

20      A.   No, your Honor.

21      Q.   Okay.  And can you indicate whether the

22 corporation intends to maintain its books or record s
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1 in the state of Illinois?

2      A.   I'm sorry?

3      Q.   Will the corporation maintain its books a nd

4 records outside of the state?

5      A.   Yes.  Yes, your Honor.

6      Q.   And where will that be?

7      A.   In Georgia.

8      Q.   And so you are seeking a waiver of Part 2 50

9 of the code at this time?

10      A.   Yes.

11      Q.   Are you also seeking waivers of Parts 710

12 and 735?

13      A.   Yes, your Honor.

14      Q.   Okay.  Could you please name the

15 jurisdictions under which you are providing

16 telecommunication services at this time?

17      A.   If I could defer to counsel for the answe r

18 to that question?

19      Q.   Okay.

20              MS. WALLACE:  Your Honor, at this time

21 I don't have the exact -- all states where the

22 Applicant is currently providing service.  We would
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1 like to move to supplement the record after the

2 hearing with that information.

3              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  I will note that

4 motion.  I actually see that you have listed certai n

5 jurisdictions under Question 9 in the Application

6 and I will allow you to stand on those jurisdiction s

7 that are named here.  If there are any supplemental

8 jurisdictions other than those named in Question 9,

9 I will allow you to file additional documents

10 referencing the other jurisdictions.

11 BY JUDGE BENN:

12      Q.   Turning your -- do you have the Applicati on

13 in front of you, Ms. Bartel?

14      A.   Yes, your Honor.

15      Q.   Okay.  Now, I'm going to turn your

16 attention to Question No. 10.

17      A.   Okay.

18      Q.   This is where you have indicated -- one

19 second.  Actually, Question No. 7 first on Page 6.

20 The question asked whether the Applicant or any

21 principal of the Applicant has been denied a

22 certificate of service or had certification revoked
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1 or suspended in Illinois under this or any other

2 name and the answer marked off is yes.  So my

3 question is was the revocation under this corporate

4 name?

5      A.   Yes, your Honor.

6      Q.   Okay.  And the Application states that th e

7 certificate of service was revoked for failure to

8 maintain corporate status.  What has occurred since

9 then to rectify that failure to maintain corporate

10 status in Case 060487.

11      A.   We submitted the Application for

12 reinstatement in your court for 2008 through 2012

13 and a statement of change of registered agent along

14 with the appropriate fees associated with the filin g.

15      Q.   Okay.  And was the suspension or revocati on

16 lifted after you tendered those documents?

17      A.   Yes, your Honor.

18      Q.   Okay.  And then turning your attention

19 to Question 10, which asks has the Applicant or

20 any principal of the Applicant been denied a

21 certificate of service or had a certification revok ed

22 in any jurisdiction other than Illinois under this
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1 or any other name?  The Applicant has answered yes.

2 You have described that you had a certificate of

3 service revoked in California through Resolution

4 T-16962 on October 27, 2005, a for failure to compl y

5 with the Commission order.

6                  Can you indicate for the record

7 what the circumstances of the revocations were?

8      A.   I'm sorry.  What was the question?  My

9 phone is kind of messing up.

10      Q.   I'm sorry.  What were the circumstances

11 that caused the state of California to revoke its

12 certificate of service authority under Resolution

13 T-16962?

14      A.   In California?

15      Q.   Yes.

16      A.   Can I defer to counsel for the answer to

17 that?

18      Q.   Sure.

19      A.   Thank you, your Honor.

20              MS. WALLACE:  Your Honor, the authorit y

21 in California was revoked because the Company faile d

22 to file annual reports and paid some annual



12

1 regulatory fees.

2              JUDGE BENN:  And since that resolution ,

3 has the company come into compliance with the

4 corporate fees and documents?

5              MS. WALLACE:  No.  The company did not

6 move to have its authority reinstated in California .

7              JUDGE BENN:  So at the present time,

8 the Company no longer has authority to provide

9 interexchange services in California, correct?

10              MS. WALLACE:  That is correct.

11              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  One second.

12 BY JUDGE BENN:

13      Q.   Overall, what measures has the Company

14 taken to make sure that it maintains compliance

15 in the jurisdictions in which it has been given

16 authority to provide telecommunication services?

17      A.   I'm sorry.  Was that for me, your Honor?

18      Q.   Yes.  I'm sorry, Ms. Bartel.  Yes.

19      A.   I'm sorry.  We just make sure that we

20 have been in compliance with all the states, you

21 know, as far as the filings and the fees that are

22 due.
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1      Q.   Okay.  And do you have someone that tende rs

2 to that and the deadlines for compliance or what --

3      A.   Yes, your Honor.

4      Q.   -- measures are you taking specifically?

5      A.   Yes, your Honor.  I have certain people

6 that work at the Company that takes care of those

7 things.

8      Q.   Okay.  And since these two instances,

9 the revocation in California in Question 10, and

10 the revocation in Illinois under Case 060487, has

11 there been any other instances of certifications

12 being revoked or suspended in Illinois and/or any

13 other jurisdiction under this corporate name or

14 any other corporate name?

15      A.   No, your Honor.

16      Q.   Okay.  All right.  We'll go forward.  I'm

17 going to go to -- do you maintain the authority to

18 transact business in the state of Illinois with the

19 Illinois Secretary of State?

20      A.   Yes, your Honor.

21      Q.   Managerial experience; Ms. Bartel, would

22 you please give a brief description of your
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1 education, background and managerial experience in

2 the telecommunications area?

3      A.   Well, I have been active in the industry

4 since 1996.  Actually, I began on an entry level

5 position and I graduated to different positions

6 that handled billing and collections, data

7 management, carrier relations and customer service.

8 So I was employed by a small resell carrier and

9 introductory -- introduction to the industry with

10 America's TeleNetwork and then I moved to work for

11 World Communications Satellite.

12      Q.   Okay.  And --

13      A.   So I did -- I'm sorry.  Go ahead.

14      Q.   No.  Go ahead.  Go ahead.

15      A.   Oh, no.  I was just -- that was just abou t

16 it.  I started in '96 and have been there ever sinc e.

17      Q.   Where did you receive your educational

18 background, college?

19      A.   I did not go through college.

20      Q.   Okay.  Oh, you did not go to college?

21      A.   No, no, your Honor.

22      Q.   Okay.  That's fine.  I just wanted to
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1 clarify your background, educational as well as

2 hands-on experience.

3      A.   Okay.

4      Q.   So we'll move on from there.  From 1996

5 to the present, you have held many positions in the

6 telecommunications area, correct?

7      A.   Yes, your Honor.

8      Q.   Okay.  Sounds good.  Will you maintain

9 all the managerial roles in the Company going

10 forward or do you intend to share them with anyone

11 else?

12      A.   I act solely as the investor and I have

13 some management to do the day-to-day operations.

14      Q.   Okay.  Those are your employees?

15      A.   Yes.  Yes, your Honor.

16      Q.   And how many employees does the Company

17 maintain?

18      A.   Right now, there's 30 -- anywhere from 30

19 to 40.

20      Q.   All right.  Will the Applicant maintain

21 in-house or outside technical support to service

22 the customers?
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1      A.   In-house.

2      Q.   In-house.  And do you maintain an 800

3 number for the customers to contact the Company?

4      A.   Yes.

5      Q.   What are the hours of the service line?

6      A.   The hours of the service line -- we have --

7 we have an 800 number.  So they are always allowed

8 to leave messages.  Usually, we open, you know,

9 7:00 a.m. and then until about 7:00 p.m., 8:00 p.m.

10 at night.

11      Q.   Is that eastern standard time?

12      A.   Well, yes.

13      Q.   Okay.  And how does New Century Telecom,

14 Inc. intend to handle its billing and service repai r

15 requests or complaints?

16      A.   Well, in the event of a billing dispute

17 between a customer and New Century, the customer

18 should notify New Century of a disagreement within

19 30 days of receiving a bill and then the customer

20 can request a detailed review of the disputed

21 amounts.  The undisputed amount or any subsequent

22 billing must be paid on a timely basis and after
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1 our investigation with a company manager, if there

2 is still a disagreement, the customer is notified

3 that an appeal to the State Commerce Commission can

4 be made.  We have an 866 number that they can call

5 us for a toll free number.  That's where we receive

6 the complaints.

7      Q.   Okay.  Does the Applicant intend to abide

8 by all federal and state law regarding slamming and

9 cramming its customers?

10      A.   Yes, your Honor.

11      Q.   Could you please describe your procedure

12 for preventing slamming and cramming?

13      A.   We take all of the customer complaints an d

14 we'll do -- we'll deal with those in a timely manne r

15 just to make sure that everything is taken care of,

16 you know, that we listen to the customers.  We try

17 to get everything taken care of to avoid the slammi ng

18 and the cramming complaints.

19      Q.   Okay.  I'm going to turn your attention t o

20 the financial statements that you have tendered alo ng

21 with that Application.  I see that you have given m e

22 a profit and loss statement from January through
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1 December 2011 as well as a balance sheet for New

2 Century Telecom as of December 31, 2011.

3                  Can you please state for the recor d

4 when you will be receiving your profit and loss

5 and financial -- your profit and loss statement and

6 balance sheet for December 31, 2012?  When will you

7 have those?

8      A.   Your Honor, can I defer to Counsel for

9 that?

10      Q.   Sure.

11              MS. WALLACE:  Your Honor, we can provi de

12 the Commission with the financial statements for 20 12

13 as soon as they are finished being prepared.  I wil l

14 have to confer with the Applicant to determine

15 exactly when those will be ready.

16              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  All right.  I will

17 take that under consideration at this time.

18 BY JUDGE BENN:

19      Q.   So for the financial information for New

20 Century Telecom that you have provided, do you expe ct

21 the financial picture to remain the same or has it

22 been negatively impacted since these financial
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1 statements have been prepared in 2011?

2      A.   I expect them to stay the same, your Hono r.

3      Q.   Okay.  Do you expect the financial positi on

4 for New Century Telecom to remain positive in the

5 future?

6      A.   Yes, your Honor.

7      Q.   Okay.  On the profit and loss statement

8 for the January through December 2011, I'm noting

9 that you have a net income of $159.74.  Can you

10 please tell me briefly what the plan may be to

11 increase your net income going forward?

12      A.   Your Honor, we have a business -- you

13 know, a plan put in place to exceed the, you know,

14 the customers that we do have now.

15      Q.   Okay.

16      A.   So that may be one way we would like to

17 have the plan exceed the amount and keep it the sam e

18 or just seen everything -- everything the way that

19 it should be going.

20      Q.   Okay.  Okay.  Thank you.  Is it your

21 position, Ms. Bartel, that New Century Telecom,

22 Incorporated possesses adequate managerial, technic al



20

1 and financial resources to provide telecommunicatio n

2 services in Illinois?

3      A.   Yes, your Honor.

4      Q.   And do you intend to file the tariffs tha t

5 are required under this Application?

6      A.   Yes, your Honor.

7      Q.   Is it also your position that it's in the

8 public interest to allow New Century Telecom,

9 Incorporated to provide telecommunication services

10 in the state of Illinois?

11      A.   Yes, your Honor.

12      Q.   Is it your intent to continue to comply

13 with all requirements in the state of Illinois

14 with regard to maintaining the certificate of

15 resold interexchange authority in the state of

16 Illinois?

17      A.   Yes.

18      Q.   Okay.  Then I am going to -- I have no

19 other questions.  I don't know if counsel has any

20 redirect questions for Ms. Bartel?

21              MS. WALLACE:  No, your Honor.

22              JUDGE BENN:  Okay.  Then I am going
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1 to note for the record that I will take under

2 consideration all evidence and testimony that

3 has been offered in this docket and I will provide

4 the Commission with an order regarding the

5 Application for their consideration at a future

6 Bench session.

7                  If there is nothing further I can

8 mark this record heard and taken.  I thank you for

9 your time.

10              MS. WALLACE:  Thank you.

11                       (Whereupon, the record has be en

12                        marked heard and taken.  No

13                        further proceedings were hel d

14                        in the above-entitled cause. )

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22


